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Laura Antoniou 
Executive F.ditor 

Inspiration, the very soul of any artist, comes 
and goes with the contemptuous ease of a 15th lev­
el barbarian ••• whenever it daun wants to. 
With that in mind, an artist must learn to grab 
it as it's passing through and work on it until 
it's long gone. Sometimes, however, it can be 
difficult to understand exactly what form inspir­
ation has chosen to take. 

I was on my way to work, when the meeting of bus 
tire to pothole jolted me out of my usual pre­
coffee slumber. I quickly glanced up to determine 
my position (and a good thing too, because I was 
aliwst at my stop), and saw plain white words on 
a black poster. They read "You can succeed.and 
change the world. 11 Hah, I thought, gathering up 
my paper. Obviously written by someone who has 
had their coffee today. But even as I purchased 
and drank my morning tonic, even as that day's 
work began, I couldn't get that phrase out of my 
mind. For some reason, it had special meaning to 
me. It was when I finally wrote it down that I 
realized why it sounded so special. Try saying 
those words to yourself and you might just see 
why they hold such meaning for people like you 
and me. "You can change the varld." 

Isn't that what we do every day in our games? 
Think about it. Yes, there are failures in RPG's, 
some so great that they promote conversation 
years after the fact. But no one starts up or 
joins a game to "fail and not make any differ­
ence." The point, or the soul of roleplaying­
-fantasy, science fiction, superhero or 
horror--is to succeed and change the world. And 
we do it all the time! We are uniquely qualified 
to take this poster at face value. 

You see, it happens .to be an unfortunate aspect 
of life that m::>st people would look at that 
poster and scoff, thinking that such an idealis­
tic phrase was meaningless in today's world • . 
Those people might look at their own failures and 
think that a harmless expression like that is 
mocking them. Change the world?! Who has time to 
change the world when there are bills to pay, 
school work to do, work to attend? And how am I 
supposed to make a difference anyway? And on they 
would go, giving a million reasons why they 
can't change anything. They don't see that it's 
just a matter of perspective. 

Perhaps they should read this issue's interview 
with Tracy Hickman, Dragonlance co-author and 
driven creator extraordinaire. There was once 8: . 
time when Mr. Hickman was employed in the excit..:· 
ing and rewarding field of movie projection ••• 
surely not a place to change the world. Yet his 
last co-authored novel spent 5 weeks on tl?,e New 
York Times bestseller list, an astonishing feat 
for a book originally inspired by a roleplaying 
game. He told us some simple, obvious things that 
no one has ever bothered to say out lou:l. before. 
There is dignity and wonder in his words. He 
truly believes µ1 making the "impossible" 
possible. 

For even as a new character in a game struggles 
through what others might see as minor hazards, 
each moment of life becomes experience with which 
the character develops the skills and lmowledge 
to advance through that world. When was the last 
time you pulled your character back and said, 
"Gee, I can't do this, it's too dangerous! 
Besides, I've got to go home and help out the 
family business, my dog needs a bath, the little 
blinking lights on my spaceship aren't working, 
and no one listens to me anyway, so you'd better 
get someone else to talk to the King ••• 11 

Sure, it sounds funny. But it's a pretty dumb way 
to play. We all have within us the power to suc­
ceed and change the world. As roleplayers, we 
even have the training. I can remember when 
Gateways was only a dream • •• yet here you 
are, holding it in your hands. 

Hey, listen ••• it's lonely working in a tower, 
even a nice one like mine. I lmow great things 
are happening out there, and I'd like to be in­
formed. So if you lmow someone who did something 
great (and there's no one you should lmow better 
than yourself), I'd like you to write me and tell 
me about it. I might even open my creaky door and· 
let you have some space around here. Let's spread 
the word. 
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'Ifie, 'Iome 

The Finer Art of 
World Generation Part II 

Just as a reminder, in my last article I dis­
cussed the ''basics" of world building, i.e., the 
various laws of logic, consistency and variety, 
and a general idea of the various kinds of ter­
rain that can be used. 

Since you now have your world, the next logical 
st_ep would be to add people to the scene. So 
that's what I'll talk about for part two of this 
little series, specifically, player characters 
and non-player characters. 

Player Characters TM 
The majority of those familiar with AD&D are 
familiar with the term player character, PCs 
for short. For those who aren't, a PC is a char­
acter in the game that is being directly control­
led by a player who is not the Game Master (GM). 

Now, and important task for the GM, possibly the 
most important, is to decide just how the players 
fit into the general scope of things on your 
world. Obviously, they shouldn't start the game 
off by becoming world leaders, but don't start 
them off as peasants, either. The PCs are going 
to be better than the average inhabitant of your 
world in terms of skills, possessions, abilities, 
and so on, .but that's essentially what adventures 
are: the ones who simply aren't happy being just 
like everybody else. IT they were, why would they 
want to do anything so dangerous as adventuring 
in the first place? Getting back to the point, I 
think this decison is best left up to the players 
themselves. 

Most players start off with relatively low level 
PCs and, as such, should be content to meet low 
level monsters and such until they work their way 
up to middle and high level challenges. Needless 
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to say, an infinite number of possibilities lie 
along the path to high level. IT you allo'w them 
to go at their own pace (with some slight jarring 
by you, of course) and give them challenges that 
you think that they can deal with, one thing will 
lead to another. Of course, don't make things· 
too easy for them; after all, what's a game 
without danger, right? 

Hen-Player Characters 
Unlike PCs, Non-Player Characters (NPCs) are 
directly controlled by the GM. This includes 
everybody and everything from the Arch-Mage to 
the peasants in the fields. The NPCs that I'm 
specifically referring to are the "major NPCs", 
or the ones with whom the players have the most 
contact from one day to the next. other NPCs, the 
minor ones, are encountered too infrequently or 
simply aren't important enough to deserve all 
that much attention by the GM. IT and when they 
are brought up, a little improvisation should be 
sufficient to run the encounter. 

Major NPCs may well be the most important re­
source that the GM can keep in his or her ar­
senal. Unfortunately, they are also perhaps the 
most abused. Too often, I have seen major NPCs 
who are either incredibly more powerful than the 
players or incredibly weaker than them. Ordin­
arily, there1s nothing wrong with this arrange­
ment, but if you have ooiy NPCs who fall into 
these categories, it throws the entire order of 
things off balance. 

My reason for saying this (and I can't stress 
this enough) is because NPCs, all NPCs, are peo­
ple. They are exactly like the PCs in all re­
spects except for one: the GM controls what they 
do. They have feelings, person~ties and desires 
just like everybody else. And, just like the PCs, 
they should start off at low level and gradually 
work their way up through the levels to their ul­
timate goal, whatever that may be. 

Obviously, not all your NPCs are going to be like 
that, but I think that in the long run, you'll 
find that the players will relate much better to 
someone who is" just like them" than someone who 
happens to be absurdly powerful. But, as I've 
said before, it's your world and you can do what 
you want. Just keep two things in mind: all 
NPCs must come from somewhere, and even the 
Arch-Mage had to start out as an apprentice. 

And, of course, the three laws. 





Ninja on the Half Shell 

A Review of the RPG 

Should you have ventured to read the adventures 
of Kevin F.astman and 11ter Laird's Teenage 
Mutant Hinja Turtles , the roleplayer in you 
would ceratinly ask "Is there a game system 
available that would permit scenarios such as 
those depicted? And would players be able to 
portray characters like the ones in the book?" 
The answer is yes, and PaUarli.umBooks, Inc. 
makes it possible. With the likes of Kevin 
Sellhieda and Erick Wujcik at the helm, 

. Palladium succeeds in breathing life into every­
one's favorit e mutant ninja team. 

The game, Teenage Mutant Hinja Turtles am. other 
strangeness, is a 110 page booklet which pre­
sents a well organized rule system through which 
you may enter the ninja turtle 1.l'liverse. Actual­
ly, it is flexible enough to encompass any number 
of combinations of mutant animal worlds. Now, it 
is possible to roleplay any one of the Teenage 
Mutant Hinja Turtles with all their extraordi­
nary abilities. You can crush the evil Foot 
organization and have it out with Shredder, 
blow for blow. 

Teenage Mutant Hinja Turtles am. other 
· strangeness presents, step-by-step, the infor­
mation necessary to create a super-powered, 
mutant animal along with help for providing 
personality to round out your character. 

The first step in creating a character is to 
choose the basic stock of the animal. The 
AoiMJ Sect:icn is a small inventory of animal 
types, each with enough base stats to begin mold­
ing powers and abilities for a character. F.a.ch 
animal type has s~ific biological energy 
points (BIO-E) which determine the limit of 
mutation. With these points, a character uay be 
enlarged or shrunken, adding human-like features 
and super-abilites similar to those found in the 
superhero/comic book utlverse. 

The next step is Romding Out One's Character. 
Here, the player must decide on such aspects of 
character generation as education, skills, and 
alignment. 

Included in the explanation of game mechanics are 
hand-to-hand combat resolution techniques and 
rules of firearms combat. These are illustrated 
8 Gateways 

Kevin K. Kresse 

by sample gaming sessions. Teenage Mutant .Ninja 
Turtles am. other strangeness also includes an 
entire section of adventure modules, each adven­
ture presented with a flavor reminiscent of the 
Teenage Mutant Ninja Turtle comic book. The dif -
ference is that you are in it. The adventure 
section also contains the stats for some of the 
major characters in the Ninja Turtle epic. Among 
these are Splinter, April O'Neil, the evil 
Shredder, the T.C.R.L aliens, and the Ninja 
Turtles themselves. Also provided are a group of 
heroes already created, ready for play-testing. 

Published as an expansion to the Advent ures sec­
tion of Teenage Mutant Ninja Turtles am. other 
strangeness is Teenage Mutant Ninja Tur:tle 
Adventures!. This book of adventures is also 
written by Eric Wujcik and produced by the same 



creative. team as the previous book. The adven­
tures are intelligently planned and allow the 
players gr:-eat !attitude in roleplaying. It is 
also important to note that Palladium products 
are inter-compatible. 

The second supplement to Teenage Kutant Hinja 
Turtles and other Strangeness, After the Bomb, 
creates a new environment to play .in. The setting 
is post World Warm, amid the desolation of the 
noolear holocaust. Civilization as we know it has 
ended. Separate clans fight each other for small 
portions of land and mutant animals predominate. 
Humans are targeted for extinction. 

After the Boni> was carefully designed, expand­
ing on it's predecessors. As you would expect, it 
is compatible with the the previous Ninja Turtle 
systems as well as Heroes Unlimited. What 
After the Bomb gives us an alternate avenue of 
exploration fo Palladium- compatible characters. A 
few rule changes and character modifications are 
necessary, but they are only minor. 

The latest addition to this trio of mutant animal 
mayhem will be Road Hogs featuring a new inter­
ior artist, Walter Storo.zuk. This·supplement cov­
ers all kinds of road collbat and vehicle oon­
structials. 
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Palladium has done a fine job bringing gamers a 
consistent multi-verse in which to roleplay. You 
may also note that Dark Horse Miniatures has 
available several sets of Teenage Mutant Ninja 
Turtle lead figurines. They include all the most 
popular characters: Shredder, Splinter, and the 
four turtles. 



The Many Faces of Zocchi The ZOCCHIHEDRON 100-Sided Die 

The market abot.mds with.a variety of random num­
ber generation mediums. Originally, there was the 
6-sided die. Then, four-, eight-, twelve-, and 
twenty-sided die were introduced. These were 
closely followed by ten-sided, or percentile 
dice. One step further along the development of 
random number generators brought us numbered 
chits and the electronic random number generator. 
After this came the sling stone sized ( and just 
as useful) 30-sided die. 

Now may we introduce the latest die on the scene: 
the ZocchiHedron, the d 100. This die, t.mlike many 
of it's predecessors, is a useful accessory. It 
brings an end to the scattered rollings of two 
dice f-or percentiles, or the disputes over which 
of the dice was the tens controller. 

The die, about the size of a golf ball, consists 
of two hemispheres glued together, with pebble:­
sized objects inside which slow the rolling. The 
designer (Mr. Zocchi himself) said to roll the 
die a thousand times to see that it is truly a 
consistent percentile. 

So we took this die and rolled it, and rolled it, 
and rolled it ••• 

During our test rolling, we discovered that the 
die will roll too far and too long on a hard 
surface. The die also had a tendency to roll 
along the seam that connects the two 
fifty-faceted sides. However, when rolling the 
die on a soft surface, being careful not to 
bot.mce it, we fot.md that it will yield a roll as 
efficient as any other die. We had the best re­
sults when rolling the die in a bowl on the bot­
tom of which we had placed a paper towel. Or, 
don't roll the die. Just shake it and put it 
down, although the other players may object to 
this. 

With a soft surface to roll on, the weights j,n­
side the die bring it to a quick stop and allow 
the die to pass the Chi-Square testing for even 
distribution. On a regular roll the die will land 
on the seam 1. 138% of the time for each of the 
34 numbers on the sea~ which range from 34 to 
67. On a hard surface, the percentages were heav­
ily weighted in favor of the 34 seam numbers. 

In our opinion, the golf-ball sized Zocchi die 
isn't a gimmick but a valuable tool for Game 
Master and player alike. 

Your Newest Adventure 
Lies on the Horizon 
Visit any of our fantasy and actven1ure 

game heodquarters today. Or call toll free 
to order games and accessories.At THE COM­
PLEAT STRATEGIST you can put your Imagina­
tion in flight. 

For prompt mail order service coll: 

800-225-4344 i~f: 

!HE COIIIPLEAT STRAIECIST. INC. 
11 (j'>I 33rd Sttffl 

Nt'WYORK CITY NY 10016 
(212168~3180 685-3181 

THE COMPLEAT STRATEGIST 
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TH£ COMPlEAT STRATEGIST 

[STRATEGY l FANTASY WORLD) 
201 MHs.KhuWU$ Av~ 

BOSTON. MASSACHUSETTS 021 I~ 
('17) 267-2451 

IN VIRGINIA: 
THE COMPlEAT STRA TlGIST 

[STRATEGY l FANTASY WORLD) 
103 £ e,oad S1,u1 

fALLSCHIJRCl-4, VA.22046 
(703) 532-2477 

THE COMPlEAT STRATEGIST 
231 P..-tc Avenut> 

Blltlmote. MO 21201 
(301) 752-1413 

THE COMPlEAT STRATEGIST 
• 2) ~ Glttw'<lg t A"t 

MONTCLAIR N(W J(RS,( V 07042 
12011 '"-6622 

IN FLORIDA: 
TH£ COMPlEAT STRATEGIST 

~406,8 St,rting Rol<i 
DAVI( HOfUOA lll14 ... ,.., . 

IN PENNSYLVANIA: 
TH£ COMPlEAT STRATEGIST 

2!>4 Wt\l Ot«~ P•t v.,_.,. to,,gt Sr.c>pJ)ong c1, 
M.INC Of PRUSS,A PA 19406 

C'15i-

THE COMPlEAT STRATEGIST 
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201 I W,tlt'lul Sttffl 
PMll AO(LPMIA P(NNSYLVANIA 19103 

1215)56:1-2960 
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THE Tracy Hickman Interview 
Jeffrey Gomez 

At this summers GenCon we had the opportl.IDity to 
sit down with Tracy Hickman, the co-creator of 
Dragmlance and the upcoming Steel Sorcerer. 
In our conversation, Tracy speaks about the role 
of the game master as story teller and the use of 
fantasy roleplaying as an educational tool. 

GATEWAYS: You opened your seminar by telling 
everyone that he was great. Why? 

T.IL : People really are great, and I believe 
that. You know, a lot of people come to these 
conventions to meet Tracy Hickman and Margaret 
Weiss because they've read our books, and they 
say, "Hey, Tracy, Margaret ••• you're great!" 
To which I say, same to you, pal, because we're 
no different than we were before these books. I 
still get up in the morning, put on my clothes 
and go off to work. It's the people who buy the 
books that are great, finding characters and sit­
uations in these books to inspire them to be 
greater. Most people think that heroes are fellas 
with shining swords standing on mountain tops 
fighting evil, yet real people are heroes every 
day. There is greatness in giving up your place 
in line, greatness in simple kindness and cour­
tesy to strangers. When you look at it, there is 
greatness in the very measure of our lives. 

GATEWAYS: We have spoken to the people at the 
convention and found isolationism/ escapism and 
despair amng many reasons for playing role­
playing games. What can we do to lessen, if not 
eliminate the low self-esteem found among so many 
players? 

T.IL : Most people have this unfortunate miscon­
ception about realization and life in general. My 
wife used to think that you had what you did for 
a living and what you enjoyed, and that was it. 
People have to realize that that's just no true. 
I worked for TSR, and every Thursday was play­
testing day, and we were forced to play games 
all afternoon. Yes, it was a dirty job ••• 
(laughter). If I had told anyone, my mother for 
example, whose opinions I respect very much, that 
I was earning a living by doing what I'm doing 
now, she would have told me that being a writer 
is one of the most difficult, demanding and frus­
trating things that a man can do. But I'm doing 
it. Making a living as an author is hard, but I 
really enjoy it. And I think everyone should en­
joy what they do. 
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I believe that anyone can become and do anything 
they want. Roleplaying can help, as a teaching 
tool. Roleplaying helps us see that many "impos­
sible II things are not as impossible as they seem, 
so long as they persevere, they have a little 
faith, and they get along with other people. But 
it is absolutely necessary for the referee to un­
derstand this! If the referee is not aware of his 
responsibility to the players, if he (or she) 
doesn' t help the players and guide them, it's our 
loss ••• not just the individual players' but 
the roleplaying population in general. 

GATEWAYS: Why haven't we heard this before? Is 
this a new mderstanding in the industry? Who is 
responsible for informing players and Game 
Masters about these concepts? 

T.IL : Gaming companies must accept greater res­
ponsibility in the matter. Now, I've heard Gary 
Gygax has said that D&D and roleplaying games in 
general are just games, neither good nor bad, but 
just entertainment. I don't really believe that. 
I do believe that the games are great entertain­
ment, but I also know that they are valuable 
learning instruments. The referees must see that 
their games reflect positive views and roles. The 
old "kill if it moves and kick it to make sure 
it's dead" gaming style is not only non­
instructive, but it's boring, which is even 
worse. Responsibilities are divided, at least 
there. 

GATEWAYS: How can we instruct if companies 
can't or won't? 

T.IL : The first thing we must do, as writers, 
artists and creators, is to make the players and 
referees aware of the instructional aspect of the 
game. People are always learning, whether we know 
it or not. When a referee sets up an "evil II cam­
paign, when players chooses evil characters, they 
are reinforcing a behavioral pattern and foster­
ing a belief that evil actions have no conse­
quences. That's when things can get •confused and 
people begin to ask just what's going on in those 
games. I think that a Law-based world is 
required for an intelligent, enjoyable and edu­
cational game. A law based world can have plenty 
of conflict, but will also show logical conse­
quences. 

In reference to fantasy roleplayers playing evil 
characters per se, I feel that evil player chara­
cters are non-essential to an enjoyable game. And 





if an evil character is'played, it should be as I 
described in my seminar, that his or her life is 
short and glorious without glorifying their 
deeds. These are things that all referees should 
lmow. They should be aware that they are teaching 
and being taught. if we can always remember that 
people never stop learning, then we can look at 
what we're saying, even though it's" just an 
entertainment." 

What can we teach? The very art of refereeing, 
storytelling techniques, the basics of how to 
tell a positive story. We can teach the method­
ology of design structures. You've read the 
Dmgeon Masters Survival Guide? Doug Niles used 
to take notes at my seminars, and I believe that 
he's done a very good job of translating and 
forming those ideas. If you have read that sec­
tion, you should be familiar with the terms 
"matrix" and "linear" when they refer to struc­
ture. I personally believe that the "closed ma­
trix" is the ideal form of storytelling as well 
as the ideal form of educating. It's not as re­
stricted as the direct linear form, nor is it as 
loose as the open structure. I find that it al­
lows for all sorts of creativity without lLniting 
players or referees at all. 

Magazine can be an excellent instructional med­
ium, but I think forums are the way to go. Ano­
ther wonderful thing we should take ad vantage of 
is video. I'll tell you what I'd love to see •• 
• a series of video tapes teaching basic and ad­
vanced storytelling, to demonstrate not only II how 
to play" but how to properly design a game that 
is law-based. I can imagine video taped game ses­
sions with a debriefing afterward, going over 
what happened in the game, seeing what worked and 
what didn't. We need to look at the whole picture 
from time to time, referees and players alike. 
I'd really like to see more Game Masters learning 
to listen to and receive feedback from their play­
ers. Game Masters can be a well of information if 
their players lmow what to look and ask for. Feed­
back isn't always verbal, you lmow, and a really 
good referee can read a player's body language • 
• • the gestures, the eye movements, even the 
players' silence. 

GATEWAYS: They have to learn how to read 
people. 

T.H.: Exactly! What makes a good referee should 
make a good person. After all, dealing with a 
group of di verse people is the very essence of 
what Game Master must do. We have to realize 
that people are wonderfully complex creatures who 
are just as di verse and just as fantastic as 
those characters we create and play ••• and we 
have to realize that it works both ways. We can 
create heroes because we can be heroes. 
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Like I said, magazines can help, and so can clubs 
and gaming organizations, but only if we teach 
more than the rules to the games. We have to 
teach and learn about dealing with people, lis­
tening to people, how to build and maintain that 
vital feedback loop •• • so many things. We can 
still look at the referee as an entertainer, but 
we have to stop looking at him as if he were a 
judge. Just as an entertainer in a nightclub has 
to pace his material and adapt it to the au:ii­
ence, so does the Game Master. A truly good re­
feree never stops giving to his players • • • a 
poor referee "Just does his job." 

GATIJIAYS: Whose responsibility is it when you 
find a shy player who just can't seem to be drawn 
into the game? 

T.IL : This falls to the referee. The juggling 
techniques are very useful here, when you're try­
ing to draw someone out. The referee has to fig­
ure out a way to gradually bring attention to the 
shy players by making them speak up more. It's al­
ways vital to get that feedback loop started 
early so the Game Master will be aware that some­
one feels left out, so he can examine their reac­
tions as well as which techniques work and which 
ones don't. 

It pays to pay attentim, not only to the game 
3S a whole, but to the individuals who make up 
the game. We are·wonderfully U'lique! As referees, 
we must make that effort to speak to each indi vi­
dual, even through innocuous questions such as 
"What are you doing now?" You can't answer that 
with a yes or a no. It makes them think by forc­
ing them to answer now. It encourages indivi­
duality. 
A good referee can come out of nowhere and bring 
everybody into the game, by using the juggling 
technique, using the feedback looP, and speaking 
to everyone. Another good technique that I 
haven't mentioned as often as I should is voice 
and tone variation. Let's face it, if the Game 
Master delivers everything in a steady monotone, 
even an exciting adventure will seem boring • 

Something of interest that everyone would benefit 
from would be a good class in storytelling. I 
mderstand that a lot of colleges offer classes 
and seminars like that. Something along those 
lines would be useful to referees and players 
alike. 

GATEW'AIS: So what is Tracy Hickman doing now? 
Is your work supporting those concepts? 

T.H.: Absolutely. Margaret and I have been work­
ing on a project called The steel Soccerer for 
some time now. This is a concept that a lot of 



work and love has been spent on. With the support 
of FASA, who we're working with now, we've creat­
ed something which I can't really tell you much 
about, except that we're very excited. We've writ­
ten a completely new gaming system, an elegant 
system designed to facilitate the enjoyment of 
roleplaying while still providing the necessary 
rules for conflict resolution. This is a totally 
unique game, with tremendous support literature 
and room for growth. It's due to be released next 
fall, and we can't wait. 

Margaret and I just finished working on a project 
called Interplay, which was something I had 
wanted to work on for some time. Interplay is 
an on-line roleplaying game designed to bring 
groups of independently played characters to­
gether through computers. This is a wonderful sys­
tem, .especially for people who are isolated, or 
who work full time. I know that it tends to be 
very difficult to arrange for a certain number of 
people to meet in ooe place and play when every­
one's got a different schedule, and it's tough to 
get around. We hope that people will be able to 
get on-line in Interplay , meet other people's 
characters, go on their adventures, and event­
ually commu'licate with each other on a player­
to-player basis. Interplay will be operating out 
of Protacol, in Fairfax, VA ( 800-826-3286 ). 

• ••• people are wonderfully complex crea­
tures who are just as diverse and just as 
fantastic as those characters we create and 
play • •• and we have to realize that it 
works both ways. We can create heroes be­
cause we can be heroes • •• 

I see so many great ideas out there, exciting 
things that new names are working on • • • heck, 
I'm working on things that make these. develop­
ments pall by comparison! We can never be content 
to rest on our laurels. I think there's tremen­
dous room for expansion, particularly in creative 
gaming and roleplaying-ondemand. I see a growing 
number of adults teaching the younger gamers and 
learning from them. I see a growing synergism 
between roleplaying games and adult fantasy no­
vels, which is grand. I'm looking formward to see­
ing some of these changes, and I'm gald to be ab­
le to help them come about. 

~- ft: t#uitU'li l .. ,, ,,., ig{j Nest f q t<e(d C 
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The Hilton guide 
to downtown 

World War II . . . 
Argus Hilton is a World War 

II freak. He knows just about 
everything there is to know 
about it. He knows who attacked 
what when. 

He has been feeding us this 
information for years . . . info 
that helps us design and build 
really good wargames on World 
War II. 

Panzer Leader, for example, 
is numero uno. It's 19 different 
scenarios of tactical armored 
combat on the western front 
during WWII. 

Tobruk! Very different! Very 
small scale; like 69 yards per 
hex, 30 seconds per game turn. 

Anzio! 375 Troop counters 
and a 14" x 44" mapboard 
printed in Italian for added 
realism. 

For nostalgia, there's Afrika 
Korps. A classic since 1964! 
The game that glamorizes the 
exploits of Field Marshall 
Rommel. The kibitzer's favorite. 

Visit Stalingrad in the winter. 
Greatest challenge ever for the 
Germans, even during a summer 
offensive in this classic game 
which Argus should have named 
Russian Campaign. Too bull­
headed to change the name, 
Argus suggested, instead, we do 
another game on the subject. 
Which we did. It's called 
Russian Campaign. 

Squad Leader, Third Reich, 
Bismarck, Panzer Armee 
Afrika, Fortress Europa, Storm 
Over Arnhem, Air Force, Flat 
Top, Dauntless, War at Sea, 
Victory in the Pacific, Sub­
marine, Longest Day, Bulge, 
D-Day, Luftwaffe, Midway, and 
Panzerblitz round out a WWII 
line-up of games with a cast of 
thousands, each with its own set 
of redeeming values eulogized in 
the pages of The General, 
Avalon Hill's award-winning 
magazine now in its 19th year. 

Argus will also talk your head 
off when you come to visit him 
at Avalon Hill. He used to sneak 
visitors into the plant to show 

Send for your FREE CATALOG! 

'WWII isn't our only subject! Gamers find some of our other topics even more 
exciting. Over 48 pages. Include S 1.00 for postage & handling . 

them the tricks of the printing 
end; how the mapsheets are 
mounted for durability, and 
how the playing pieces are 
printed and laminated to stand 
considerable fondling. 

Imitation is the sincerest form 
of flattery! Argus isn't allowed 
to offer these tours anymore. 
That's how the competition 
learned how we maintain quality 
control. They also found out 
what great pains we took in 
developing new games; how we 
ignore time and production 
deadlines in favor of turning out 
the best possible product. 

Okay, so we've lied a little! 
There's no such person as Argus 
Hilton-as you've probably 
already guessed by now. But we 
are telling the truth about 
everything else. And we do 
believe we turn out great games. 
Games to satisfy every desire, 
from games that are just plain 
fun to play, to games that 
simulate the real thing so 
accurately that we confidently 
accept the challenge of even the 
most critical historian. Whatever 
your bag, we've got a game to 
suit your tastes. 

Many on World War II! 

ffl 
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The AVALON HILL Game Company 
STRATEGY 

GAMES 

4517 Harford Road• Baltimore, MD 21214 • (301) 254-5300 



VICTORY GAMES, INC. 
\WJA\~~~ W@WQ 
We want you to keep on playing the best 

military simulations in the world! 
BATTLE HYMN 
A Complete, Self-Contained Solitaire Game 
$30.00. Packed 6. #30015 
Based on the award-winning Amb!4sh! programmed paragraph system, Battle Hymn 
takes you on a solitaire adventure into the thick of World War II Pacific theater com­
bat. Ownership of Ambush! not required. 

Components: Rules Booklet, Paragraph Booklet, 218 Playing Pieces, one 16" x 22 11 

Mapsheet, one 7½ 11 x22" Mapsheet, one 8½ "X22" Mapsheet, 90 Character/Vehi­
cle Cards, 17 Mission Cartridges, one Cartridge View Sleeve, one Squad Record Sheet 
Pad, one Player Aid Card, two Decimal Dice, Counter Storage Tray. Complexity: 
Medium. Solitaire Suitability: Very High. Time Scale: Simultaneous, relative time. 
Map Scale: Ten yards per hex. Unit Scale: Individual soldiers and vehicles. Players: 
One (although play with 2 or more is an exciting variation). Playing Time: From 3 
to 4 hours per Mission. 

AEGEAN STRIKE 
Air, Land and Sea Combat in the Aegean Sea 
$20.00. Packed 6. #30016 
Based on the acclaimed integrated system pioneered in Gulf Strike, this intense simula­
tion treats with extraordinary detail the tumultuous military and political arena of the 
Aegean Sea. 

Components: Rules Booklet, one 22 "x 32 " Mapsheet, 520 Playing Pieces, one Decimal 
Die, Counter Storage Tray. Complexity: Very High. Solitaire Suitability: Medium. 
Time Scale: Two day~ per turn. Map Scale: Twenty-eight kilometers per operational 
hex, and 280 kilometers per strategic hex. Players: Two (also highly recommended 
for team play). Playing Time: From 2 hours to 30 hours. 

This innovative game system, simulating triphibious operations as no other system has 
done before, can be played in 4 different scenarios. As an additional bonus, rules are 
included to link Aegean Strike with its predecessor, Gulf Strike, to play a massive, 
dramatic scenario. 

THE KOREAN WAR 
From Initial Invasion through Chinese Intervention 
$24.00. Packed 6. #30017 
Was the Korean War the first war ever lost by the United States? Or was the strug­
gle the first US triumph over Communism? History's verdict has not yet been reached, 
but you can decide for yourself with this comprehensive operational level game. 

Components: Rules Booklet, two 22 11 x32 11 Mapsheets, 520 Playing Pieces, one · 
8 " x 11 " Player Aid Card, one 10-Sided Die, Counter Storage Tray . Complexity: 
Medium. Solitaire Suitability: High. Time Scale: One month per tum. Map Scale: 
7 .5 miles per hex. Unit Scale: Division, regiment, brigade. Players: Two. Playing 
Time: From 1 to 15 hours, depending on the scenario. 

The definitive simulation of the Korean War includes five introductory scenarios, 
each playable on a single mapsheet, and an Advanced Game scenario entailing both 
map sheets, spanning all of war-torn Korea. 

VICTORY GAMES, INC. 
43 West 33rd Street, New York, New York 10001 
A Division of Monarch Avalon, Inc., Baltimore, MO 21214 
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Comic Book Forum 
New Universe 

The coming of summer 1986 saw the birth of a new 
concept in comic books called New Uni verse. Dur­
ing August 1986 Marvel comics will release eight 
interrelated comic titles mder the moniker Bev 
Universe comics: D.P. 7, Justice, Kicker Inc.-
, Bight Mask, Mere., Psi-Force, starbrand-
, and Spitfire and the Trouble Shooters. 

lfev Universe comics is the brain child of 
Marvel editor in chief, Jim Shooter, who in col­
laboration with comic masters like Archie 
Goodwin, John Bucema, and John Romita Jr., have 
set out to bring oore realism into comics. 
Shooter sees Hew Universe comics as the third 
generation of comics, a likely succession from 
the Marvel comics tniverse founded in 1961. 

The creators of Rev Universe comics credit Stan 
Lee's Marvel revolution for mki.ng heroes who 
weren't just one dimensional. Under the Marvel 
tniverse, minorities became superheroes. The 
superheroes had private lives, and sometimes peo­
ple died. From Jim Shooter's point of view, all 
comics that came after that copied the Marvel 
style. He credits stan Lee, Jack Kirby, and steve 
Ditko for creating a tni verse filled with fantasy 
but close to our own tni verse. As the comic book 
industry got oore and more competitive and the 
old guard began to be replaced, a feeling that 
something new had to be done began to creep in. 

When Jim Shooter was first named editor in chief 
he earned the nickname Jim "I want to kill them 
all" Shooter, because of his drive for comic real­
ism. Under his guidance characters like Ironman 
and captain America grappled with real-life prob­
lems and came close to death. The popular charac­
ter captain Marvel eventually became a full 
fledged casualty. Although these attempts were 
revolutionary, there was only so much that could 
be done wder the Marvel framework, thus the 
inception of New Uni verse. 

Jim Shooter says that Hew Universe is not real­
ly a new one; just a previousely mused one. The 
tniverse is our own, where there is no Hulk, and 
no wing footed mermen. There are just a few gift­
ed individuals who experience all the same things 
that we do, from subway delays to terrorist bomb 
threats. It's all supposed to be very real. The 
lfevUniverse editors stress the fact that this 
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world has no ties to the Mainstream Marvel uni­
verse; no repulsor rays, no unstable molecules, 
and no X-men crossovers. It is a i.niverse where, 
as time goes by, people use toilets and Republi­
cans are still in power. 

All the art work with the exceptions of Night 
Mask and Psi-Force, are fmctional and the ori­
gins are basically straight forward third age 
fare. The except ion to this is starbrand. This is 
the only comic written by Jim Shooter. If any 
comic typifies the Bev Universe spirit, it is 
this one. 

In the second issue it jumps into world politics 
and the threat of terrorists blowing up the world 
with nuclear bombs. It brings the headlines very 
close to home. People get hurt but the good guys 
still win. Also, in starbrand, the role of the 
comoon man is played up. The same is true of 
Spitfire and Mere. • Although their actions 
are spectacular, they are still normal people. 

It is diffi cult to draw definite conclusions on 
Marvel's Hew Universe because it is still 
young. How will the real world might react to the 
birth of super powered beings on this earth? Bev 
Universe assistant editor Archie Goodwin, says 
that he is more concerned with how the world will 
react to this new comic venture, although they 
are proud of the new titles, and hQpe that they 
will be a success. The comic world is very crowd­
ed and new ideas are very dangerous if they don't 
work, but Bev Uni verse has the backing of the 
most talented and resource-rich comic company in 
the world. So you can be sure that they will have 
as much time as possible to develop an audience. 

All of the early returns have been extremely favo­
rable with starbrand and Spitfire and the 
Trouble Shooters as the leading comics .• They 
both seem on the way to instant comic top ten 
status. 





DATELINE:ROBOTECH 

The aix:>tech miverse ison the rrove! Thedra­
natic aninated TV series that continues to cap­
ture the hearts of kidvid and Jap:inese cartoon 
lovers yomg and old aroma the v.0rld, has suc­
cessfully invaded other rredia. Matctix>x is gear­
ing up for a serond Christnas searon of Vari­
tech and Battle(X)d toy sales, while starblaze 
D:xming Press releases aix:>tech Art 2 , which 
will rroredeeplyexamine the s~tacular adven­
tures of the R:>botech D:!fense Force in vivid full 
color. 

F.ach well within their res~tive storylines, the 
Cbmioo adaptatioos: aix:>tech: Tre Macr:oss Saga, 
aix:>tech Masters, and aix:>tech: Tre New Gene­
raticn continue to evoke the art and spirit of 
the series. As the oomic books have been selling 
well, Cbmioo has hinted that all three rmning 
plots will continue to t11fold, detailing the fur­
ther adventures of Rick Ht11ter, r::ana S:erling, 
and Scott Bernard's freeoom fighters. 

Genesis: aix:>tech, a graphic novel plotted by 
Carl Macek, the creative p:-oducer of the car­
tooos' American versions, was released by Comioo 
in August. The novel makes a strong attempt at 
smoothing over several of the TV sh::>w' s glaring 
inoonsistancies by detailing the origins of the 
alien Z.Or, his Super Dimension Fortress Macross, 
and the reaoons for the space cruiser's arrival 
up::n war torn F.arth. Genesis: aix:>tech ends al­
rrost exactly where Bcxi>y Trap, Epioode O"le of 
aix:>tech beg ins. 

aix:>tech: Tre fit>vie details the F.arth' s first 
enoot11ter with the stealthy Robotech Masters, wh::> 
scheme to rcb the planet of it's newfot11d sup:r-
f uel, ~tocul.ttre. Theyare met withnoblere­
sistance by Rolf Emeroon in days long before he 
meets with an heroic fate in the aix:>tech 
.MastErs pxtion of the TV trilogy. The rrovie, 
which is distributed by the cannon Film Group, 
enpyed reg iooal box office success in the oouth 
western Ulited states and is due for national re­
lease "quite ooon. 11 

Ullike the non-stop, smash' em up violence and 
heavy metal scoring of the recent Tcansfcrmers: 
Tre fit>vie, the aix:>tech: Tre fit>vie will 
feature a nature, exciting storyline which fits 
into the continuity of the TV sh::>w much in the 
way the Cbmioo graphic novel cbes. Original rongs 
highlight the film, nanyperformedbya myster­
ious and beautiful rock superstar in the tradi-
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tion of Lynn Minmei, Bowie Grant and Lancer. Of 
s~ial interest to macha fans will be t he 
hero's dynamic jet rrotorcycle which is cap:ble of 
d:>ing just ct>out anything! 

The h::>ttest news on Robotech for readers of 
Gateways, oowever, oomes from D:!troit, Michegan 
in the guise of Palla:iiurn Books' aix:>tech: Tre 
R:ll.e-Playing Game . Due for release 'in mid­
tbverrber in the form of a brilliantly colored 
glossy pap:rbomd volume, a:tx>tech: Tre R:ll.e­
Playing Game has taken Harm:ny G:>ld' s science 
fictional mi verse from the tt.:be to the tabletop. 

The RPG, which contains rules that allow players 
to i;x-otray anycne fromKhyron to Clalrlia, is the 
first in a fXOjected series of volumes which 
oovers all as~ts of the Macr:oss Saga. "With 
this rule system, players can actual! y rt11 
themselves through the entire first series," 
Palla:iiurn President Kevin Sienbieda told 
Gateways. "Cr, better yet, they can role-play 
a:iventures that deal with what hawa,s right af­
ter the destruction of the s:>F-1." 

Sierrbieda stressed that gamers sh::>uld be enoour­
aged to oome up with their OW'l characters and 
plotlines using the lavishly crafted R::,botech 
myths detailed in the RPG as a ba.ck-drop. Based 
up::n the. Pal Jadi 1:a R:ll.e-Playing System and 
Hecoes Utlimited suw).ement, that are both, in 
turn, featured in the wildly p::pular Teenage 
Mutant Ninja Ttrtle & Other St:rangE!'leSS RPG, the 
aix:>tech rules seem i;x-omising indeed. Creator 
Sierrbieda boasts that players will immediate! y be 
able to operate macha alnost exactly as it is 
depicted in the TV sh::>w without sacrificing the 
flow and speed of the role-playing action. 

"Say, was that Raphael or Donatello I saw in that 
Battloid? II That a:tx>tech: Tre R:ll.e-Playing 
Game is easily corrpatible with Palla:iiurn' s basic 
rule systems is quite a coup for Sienbieda. Gam­
ers can actually mix and natch multi verses to 
create bizarre patchwork adventures and can even 



pick and choose from books to create original 
worlds. 

The crlditiooal rules and irnp::-overrents in the 
Fobotech vol urne rra y in fact be used in ear lier 
volumes. The "fast kill" or multiple missile 
volley in R:ix:>tech, for example, gets results 
much faster than the plodding rrach.ine gmnery in 
Ninja Ttrtles. Finally, Gateways has learned 
that earl Macek himself has scribed the .introdoc­
tioo to the RPG, incltrl.ing a detailed revisioo of 
the history of the R:>botech mi verse. 

Future issues of Gateways rragazine will feature 
interviews with earl Macek, Kevin Sierrbieda, and 
Harrcony Gold on the R:>botech RPG, l'bvie, and next 
years' R:ix>tech ll: The Sentinels. Watch for 
them! 

Copyright · 1986 Palladium Books 
Charae'tefl copyright Harmony Gold USA. Inc. Tataunotto Production Co . Ltd All Aights Hes.t.·• -;••• 

··AO80TECH" is• Trademark Ownec, and L1Ct'nseo by Revell. Inc_. 

-------- ----
-----

---------------

Gateways 21 



Fringeworthy • • A • review 

Wayne Koh 

Greg Sherwood 

Gary Peter M:x:ll1 kept oo ruming, his lean body 
s:,akej with sweat. He started reminisc;ing as he 
always did when he was w::>rried. He w::>ndered why 
he ooukn't have stooied harder in oollege, why 
he joined the Fringew::>rthy Crganizatioo, why he 
left his nice, safe, romfortable job as a New 
York City taxi driver. Why his girlfriend klnie 
ha::l left him for a boring but rich IBM executive, 
and why he was being chased by a bmch of froth­
ing at the nouth loooies on oorne Alternate Earth. 

"Infinity at your feet--hah!," he mull83. "fer­
viceto hurranityandall that crap! When I get 
back I'm g:inna kill that recruiter!" 

Just then, he romded a streetoorner and fotnd 
himself face-to-face with twelve of what ai;:peared 
tobe rnedieval-t~ warriorsl8:ibya fully arm­
ored knight. They stared at each other for a good 
30 seconds, the warriors not knowing what to rrake 
of M:>on's strange garb, and M:x:ll1 having a very 
good idea of what w::>uld hafPE!11 if he carre within 
ten feet of the tin can with the tw::>- handed 
sw::,rd. 
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110:mn that socker is big," re muttered as he 
pictured himself strewn about the CX>bblestooe 
road in little red pieces. He pumped the 12-gat..J;1e 
MJss:ierg Pump Sh:>tg m, chanbering a 00 Magnum 
bocksh:>t rotnd. The knight screarred to his 
loyal ( 0000 to be swiss-cheesed) henchmen. "Kill 
the t<bngol Invader! 11 

M::xn screarred back, "woo you callin' r-bngoloid, 
ya jerk?!?" Then it hit him that he was oort of 
on the Criental side-Chinese Korean to be exact. 

The lackies started to close, cautiously raising 
their cltm and spears, when M::xn firiallydecided 
it w::>uld be a good time to a) sh:>ut a warning, b) 
sh::x:>t and sh::>ut a warning, or c) run like the 
rowardl y dog he was. 

"No," he decided. "I am Fringeworthy. I am ooe in 
100,000, Ch:>sen of the Ch:>sen, Explorer, 
Sciehtist, Warr:ior, brave, fearless, and besides, 
I got a sh:>tgm ••• Come on tough guys. Let's 
party! II 



Fringe~rthy was written to be as realistic as 
possible while maintaining an easy to play rule 
system that length itself to quick, smooth, 
i.naginative, and nost imp:xtant, ftn playing. 

The rrost time consuming p:irt of the game, other 
than the gaming sessioos, is the initial set-up 
of a player character. This is als::> the nost 
difficult p:xtioo of the rules that the players 
will encomter. 

Character development of p:-irrary and secondary 
stats is p:-etty straight~forwa:r;d. You roll 4d6 
and st:.btract 4 which yields stats betwea1 0 and 
20. The p:-i.nary stats are: Strength (STG), 
OJnstitutioo (a:N), I:exterity (DEX), Pgility 
· (.l!GL), lhtelligence (INT), Wiscbm (WIS), UJ(l(, 

Charisma (CHR), Psiooic ability (PSI), and 
Crystal use (CRY); the secondary stats are 
Thr(ow), D:>d(ge), and Hit Foints. 

With these stats in mind, you can then create a 
backgromd or hi.story and develop the first set 
of backgromd skills, ranging from J\bnorrnal 
Psychology to Light Military Weap:>ns. There is 
ala:> coverage of extra-legal skills as well as 
skills that you gain when you enter 
Interd.imensiooal Exploratioo ·Teams (IDET) 
organizatioo. 

You then outfit your character with whatever 
materials you think you may need and you set to 
walk the fringe paths to adventures. 

Bi st-cry Gene:atim 

The generatioo of hi.story is a basic record 
keeping of the oorrebase (E:arth Prime), plus a woo 
and what is travelling where and when. 01 the 

· different fringe ~rlds, time and space are not 
necessarilycontinoouswithwhat you have 
experienced before (as illustrated by the film 
Time Bandits and that rcapof theirs). 

The s~ting rules are fairly easy to grasp and 
ooe can usually achieve a ~rking J<nowledge after 
just a few rours of play. This involves knowledge 
relevant to firing a gm, hitting the target and 
a~ying the damage to repairing engine damage oo 
a "M:>scovi B"·land explorer. 

Che fault in the garre is the inclusioo of 
Psiooics with no s::>lid system backing it up ( this 
is corrected in stalking the Night Fcmtastic 
and FTL 2448 ). 

Fr.ingewacthy is alnost 100% comi;:atible with 
Stalking the Night Falt.astic and FTL 2448 
(1::x:>th 'lk'i-Tc3c games). With a minimum effort, 
characters outside this system may.be brought in, 
and likewise, those in can be takm out. 
Stal.Jting the Night Falt.astic and FTL 2448 
cover rcagic, fSiooics, and future sciences more 
troroug hl y than Fr.ingewacthy cbes. They ala:> 
Ufrlate the rules with regard to medicine. 

The rules get a bit jurrbled after the beginning, 
but, that's to be expected wl'al you consider oow 
much there is going on aromd, let alone the 
comtless alternative planes. After ooe gets 
through the first reading, it's all readily 
mderstandct>le, or the conclusioos are reachcble 
through the various charts. 

The art~rk leaves something to be desired, save 
for the illustratioos of the vehicles and the 
setting of scenes~ These are 001e very well. 

The lx>tt:om line ••• 
There are paragraphs at the end of each block of 
rules to p:>int out h::>w s::>mething is 001e or why 
it corres into play. This is a trerrend:>us plus to 
the system and sh::>uld be incor_EX:rated into the 
systems to rcake life easy co the gamers. Fringe­
~hy is an excellent gaming system which will 
gmerate h~creds of h::>urs of fm play time. 
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Dungeoneer's Survival Guide: 

A Study in Schizophrenia 

The latest hardbot.nd book in the TSR Advanced 
Dmgecms andDragcns library is in fact two very 
short books accidentally bound together. The 
first "book" is exactly what the title implies-a 
guide for surviving in caves and dwgeons. It is 
the second book which saves this volume from a 
second-class position among the nine (yes, 
nine) reference books used to play Advanced 
Dmgems and Dragals. This short, second part of 
the book would be better than a Dungeon Master's 
Guide II would be, is more useful than the 
Unearthed Arcana, and should be the Advanced 
Dmgecms andDragals manifesto. But first things 
first. 

The Dmgeaneer'sSurvivalGui.de (DSG) opens 
with a discussion about caves, complete with 
mildly interesting graphics and rules for such 
uuorseen activities as diving and rappelling. 
Some new rules are nice, but ioost are incomplete 
or far too subjective for practical use. The 
brief section on rope bridges should have includ­
ed at least one method for building them-Mr Niles 
has a habit of mentioning drawbacks and limita­
tions without hinting at solutions. 

Another problem with this section is that it por­
trays dungeons as the ultimate roleplaying experi­
ence. This attitude is echoed in a section that 
expands the character proficiency system intro-
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duced in Oriental Adventures. That I s good. The 
proficiencies listed are only the most basic hand­
yman/ ad venturing skills and cover only the middle 
to lower class educational levels. That's bad. 
These charts would not, for example, allow for 
the fourth daughter of a nobleman, a merchant's 
son, or anyone raised in a type of military 
class. An individual Game Master may wish to ex­
pand these charts to include professions and tal­
ents appropriate to his/her world. But don't rush 
off to utilize them, because the DSG states that 
actually using these skills is not worth experi­
ence points. This is explained by the notion that 
the use of non-weapon proficiencies serves only 
to augment the actual adventuring. The standard 
TSR "characters exist ultimately as combat specia­
lists" takes ov~r for a while in sections on 
underground combat and special 'Battle System' 
rules. 

"New" ideas put forth in the book are sure to 
raise heated arguments. Does a vorpal sword act 
as such only when a character is aiming it at the 
neck? Can characters construct solid dams and 
bridges without engineering skills? Are dogs real­
ly good pack animals? New equipment, like air­
bladder flotation devices and wat~r-proof lan­
terns, make underwater adventures easier, but are 
they compatible with the technological level of 
the average game? 

So, part one is basically an overpriced hint 
sheet for players, with nice pictures and an at­
tractive layout. It does serve a purpose ina sim- · 
ple how-to function, but it is not necessary to 
play the game. 

An then there's the other "book." This second 
book is meant for Game Masters, and a warning to 
other readers is thoughtfully placed at the begin­
ning. It seems a little absurd that they would ex­
pect you to pay the $15. 00 cover price and then 
not read half of it because the book tells you 
not to. This section begins with another argument 
in defense of dungeeneering adventures and a 
very brief glimpse of some favorite underground 
societies. "Lands of Deepearth," a beautifully 
mapped and well written introduction to under­
ground layout and setup, is very pretty t'.'.> look 
at but should not be "played" as a dungeon. It 
serves well as a model. 

Continued on page 28 



GATEWAYS CLASSIFJEDS: 
Gateways Magazine introduces a regular 
feature for fantasy role-players, Game Mast­
ers, and all other fans of the genre, 
Gateways Classifieds. Every six weeks on 
this page, you may insert or peruse messages 
thaat will reach garners across the country, 
and, quite soon, around the world. It's 
sirnple--find the category your message be­
longs under, write your words down, mail 
them to us, and we'll print 'em. Player/GM 
Wanted ads are free! 

The categories are: Player,IGM Wanted 
--please specify: 1) the type of game 2) the 
location at which it will be played, and 3) 
general age/experience level desired. Merdl­
andi.se for Sal.e--include your telephone nurn-

Wanted: 
Gateways wants material for new colunns 
which examine media with the rolegarrer in 
mind. These inclu:1e lbwling at the ttxn, 
Q)mic Book Fcrum, &reen View, The 
1.baE, and Intema.tiooal Scene. Also, ink 
drawings oo clean white paper and features 
with innovative ag;roaches to gaming will be 
care£ ull y considered. 

FREE GAME - Get a free Play-by-mail garre. 
The garre is called It's a Crime! • It is 
the largest play-by-mail garre in the w::>rld. 
Just tell us you saw this a::l in Gateways 
and you get 2 turns free. Afterwards, it is 
ooly $1.25 per tum. Write to: ldventlrE!S 
by Mail, P.O. Box 436, catoes, NY 1 2407. 

PIRDW.S 
Shelly and Mukluk: The Flower light o:iys.sey 
began in Miaileto-wn, NJ and distance is· 
nothing between friends. 

Bruce ~ringsteen-5 Alive-Alright 

Zep, outrider, Stmts, Speed Spawn and 
Chaz-let us have another gathering-Wizard 

Battlemage's Riseoo Valentin's Day. 

'lb Gry, TtR!tle, Sean, Areg, O:!von, Vblrrer, 
Jarvik, Ozru, Shim:m and Cb.-Just you try 
it ••• Takhesis. 

Anado; I love a man in miform, Tami. 

ber. No dealers, please. Merchandise Want­
ed--Please be specific. Don't say "old DRA­
GONS wanted", say "DRAGONS 35 to 58 wanted". 
Events--You can advertise conventions, 
tournaments, concerts, special screenings, 
etc. Personals--Have fun! Anything goes 
under personals: secret messages, congratula­
tions, gloating, announcements, f ave raves, 
even challenges! Services OffereQ/Needed 
--Model painting, mapping, drawing, arts & 
crafts, any service of use to garners and 
genre lovers. Gateways classifieds are 
cheap! At one dollar ($1.00) per twenty 
words, this will be an offer limited to our 
earliest issues. Take advantage of it while 
it lasts! 

'lb Kevin, Peter, Ra.ph, tbn, Mike, and Leo, 
and extberant thank you! GP! 

The Golden Rule of D&D-if you can geta date 
you maybe excused from tooight's garre. Get 
going !-Jeff. 

Jeff goes Ia-k 

'lb the.witch: The curse of "stanky oo your 
hang-oo-wn" was not fumy!-Knight scorned. 

Rumple what'?skin'? 

Mamalockabooboo ••• (poof!) 

Shout it from the rooftops-
EE OOH AH YAY-EE YAH, HEY YAH, lXX) IXX) WOP. 
YEAH. 

Let this be the res_p:,nse to the challenge of 
Duffin Relial, Knight of the Realm, lbyal 
Defender, from Geloor Mm: "Die you 
gravy-su::king pig!• 

You might rabbit, you might ••• 

You bloody twit! You made me roil rre arrror!! 

Ccnvalescent Microwave Kenoo Guwies! 

Send classif e ds to: 
Gateways Classifieds 
JAF Box 965 
New York, NY 10116 

Gateways 25 



MAil 
ORDER ,,,., . 



The Cosmic 
Street corner 

Welcorre back to the sidewalk with the greatest 
view in the star system! 'Ibnight, from the Cbsmic 
streetcomer, I want to tell y:>u a little rrore 
a:::x:mt all Uose w:::,rlas that are shining out there 
where street lights and grid lock are supp:>sed to 
be. 

The way I see it, ewry one of those lights be­
longs to oorreooe, and each light is a s~ial 
diroonsioo in what many people are calling the 
"multi verse." If you're reading this and y:>u know 
k.irid of what I'm talking about, then you better 
believe that ooe of t hose places is yours. See 
that ooe? The blue cne flickering just bej01d 
Orioo. That ooe' s mine. 

When I was a kid, it was a simple galaxy, cne 
where the Planet of the Apes could be traversed 
by~ Racers Mach 5, where Godzilla could team 
up with GI Joe to fig ht evil in my Lower East 
Side apartment l;milding. Since then, my galaxy's 
grown into a tniverse; Cornelius and Rodan have 
rroved on, and fantasy roleplaying garres have 
helped rre to flesh out new stars, rroons, heroes, 
villains, and even space warped sewer drains. 

I bought my first roleplaying game at 16. It was 
the basic Dtngeoos and Ixagons set in the blue 
box, with the bad artYA:>rk, and the big chmky 
dice inside. Guess I was starting to feel ftnny 
about running arotnd in the park, with my sister 
and friends, i;:retending to be the diabolical 
m:nster that schemed to take over the F.arth. D&D, 
I 'd roped, w:::>uld give rre an excuse to tell my 
stories, growl, jump arotnd, and maybe ••• maybe 
••• slip in a lesoon or tw:::> (a few of my good 
bu:xlies newr took very well to school w:::,rk). &:>, 
confusing hit dice for hit {X)ints, it was off to 
Mid1le F.arth. We went, pulling great heroes with 
SYA:>rds named Andruil to go on i;:re-packaged quests 
through castle Quasquetcn. 

Pretty s::x:n, though, oorrething started bugging 
me. I was beg inning to realize that I was playing 
otrer people's stars - and why should I when I 
hcrl oo many of my own bright ideas. If people as 
different as J.R.R. 'lblkien, Jhoshiro Honda and 
E. Gary Gygax could create their own mi verse, 
then the least I could oo was try the same. With 
a little help from my friends, i t w:::,r ked. A star 
was lit, and baby did it bum! over the next four 

years, a story was told, from week to week, that 
ha:3 us laughing, crying, losing, winning and rrost 
of all - hah!- learning with each other time and 
again. 

'lb this day, the game's journal stands as proof 
to row much ftn we ha:3 cutting loose with our 
imaginaticns and our errotions. &:> how come I 
cbn't see a wrole mess of on-going fantasy 
roleplaying serials come oo alive en oo many 
stars? 

S::>rreof youp:-obablyremenbera T.V. srowcbout a 
clean cut school teacher woo gets lost in a 
desert, encotnters aliens, and winds up flying 
aromd in red long j:>lns and a caI;)e, just trying 
to oo the best that he could. He louses up a lot, 
because when he got his super suit from the lit­
tle green guys, he lost the instruction booklet! 
Before the series was canceled, we learned that 
the booklet oould have tai;::pad the full {X)tential 
of this anazing suit, making it something that 
could have changed the YA:>rld, OOI;)efully, for the 
better. But even if that nice teacher ha:3 gotten 
hold of the instructions, he w:::,uld have hcrl to be 
careful. 

As R:!ter Parker learned all those years ag::,, when 
his lhcle Ben was murdered, because ~iderman ig­
nored an escaping thief: with great p:,wer comes 
great resp::nsibility. Roleplaying garres are truly 
s~r-suits! Playing them you can oo, be, create 
anything. They can be used to teach math, eng­
lish, history, oociology, t:5ychology, mythology, 
natural sciences - anything. 

Continued on page 28 Gateways 27 



GATEWAYS SUBSCRIPTIONS: 

NOW! Have Gateways magazine sent direct­
ly to your home. Lock in now for a year of 
new and exciting concepts viewpoints, re­
views and variants for the gamer in all of 
you. Nine issues mailed in sturdy envelopes 
hot off the presses every six weeks packed 
from cover to cover with the features and 
information that interest you. 

Order your subscrition now and receive 
Gateways at the low price of only $9.50 
for 9 issues. That's nine (9) issues at 
almost 30% off the newsstand price. 

Attention Gaming groups! Find out about our 
special group discount. No club library can 
be complete without a copy of Gateways. 

Clip or copy, and mail to: Gateways Subcriptions 
JAF Box 965 
New York, NY 10116 

Please give me_ subscriptions to Gateways magazine at this special low price of 
$9.58 for each subscription. Enclosed is my payment of $ ___ • 

#1 #2 #3 

Name Name Name 

Address Address Address 

City State Zip City State Zip City State Zip 

--- ... --------- --- - - - --- - ------



Survival Guide 
cont'd from page 24 

The final 17 pages should be required reading for 
all Game Masters, experienced and novice. It is 
not so much a Dwgeon Master's Guide II as much 
as what should have been in the Dmgeon 
Master's Guide-a well organized and well written 
description of the careful planning and creative 
efforts required to construct and run an above­
-average game. Included are detailed analyses of 
player character types easily recognized by any 
experienced Game Master. 

The rest of the section contains some superb ad­
vice on how to actually begin a game, deliver 100-

ti vation without uanipulation, and keep tension, 
excitement and fulfillment at peak levels. Good 
questions are raised to stimulate creativity on 
the part of the Game Master. Discussions about 
types of outlines and story lines cover from the 
mst simple hack'n'slash adventures to the most 
complex soap opera-esque games. This is all deli­
vered in a sophisticated package designed for in­
telligent readers-terms like denouement gave me a 
pause. 

This book is really not necessary to play or run 
AdvancedDmgeons and Dragons . Seventeen pages 
of it is. This is the kind of book that should 
be purchased by a group and shared, allowing the 
players to look up rock formations, game design­
ers to draw beautiful maps, and Game Masters to 
learn good technique. 

Ii 
Tel: UJ-9J49 

9:30AM to 6:30PM 
Open 7 Days 

Manhattan-Comics & Cards 
128 W 23rd St NYC NY 10011 

Comics D Cards D Posters D Magazines 

(212) 645-6941 

THE OMEGA ZONE 
STAR PHOTOS, POSTERS, COMICS 

MARKMARMOR 
DIRECTOR OF SERVICES 
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Street comer 
cont'd from page 27 

The gane is the oolytable-topactivity where 
people must fully oooperate with each other, in 
order to win. Think.about it! A referee or Game 
Master's job is not simply to set up a series of 
ronflicts for the players, but to guide the play­
ers across this new tni verse and to get them iri­
vol ved in a story that must be impxtant and stim­
ulating to everycne at the table, at least to 
oone extent. Why else v.0uld you invest all toose 
oours, all that effort. lb one soould ever feel 
as if toose oours are wasted. Heck, above all 
else, the gane' s gotta be f m! 

Stick aromd a minute rrore, I'm about to p::-omise 
ou oonething. Cp:lrl up the box to rrost any role­
playing gane currently on the rrarket. Sure you'll 
find oone rule books, but where are the instru::­
tim booklets? The booklets that teach you oow 
toreallyrun theseganes, the ones that'll tell 
you oow to burn your star brig ht enough for: ne to 
notice from way out here en the Cbsmic 
Streetcomer. The booklets that ares~ to 
help you tum your dreams into stories and char­
acters, and your aspiratioos into reality. I'll 
tell -you why toose booklets are not inclu::led. 
Al.trough thay might get people excited, they 
~•t rrake the gaming oorrpanies moch mcney. Well, 
that's okay I guess, because hare's where 
Gateways magazine cones in. I promise -you I'll do 
my very best to get you a guide to the multi verse 
that you can use to create and learn about your 
OW'l. 

Woo :knows, maybe you're h:>lding a piece of that 
instructioo booklet rig ht now ••• It> retreat, 
no surrender. 

Jeffrey Gomez 
Publisher 

OUR ARTISTS WILL MAKE YOUR 
CHARACTERS COME TO LIFE! 

Send for free char•cttr de1cription sheet,. 

Single-Hgure dr•wings •• $7 .50 blk&wllt 

$10.00 color 

Hulti-fi gurt drawing, •• • $10.00 blk&wht 

$15.00 color 

Make •11 checks and 1110ney orders 

GATEWAYS PUBLICATIONS INC, 

JAF Box 965 

New York, New York 10116 
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Reader Survey 
GATEWAYS invites all of its readers to answer the questions below on the 

form provided (or a photocopy of it) , and mail it to Gateways Publications Inc. 
JAF Box 965, New York, N. Y. 10116 . Your answers and opinions will be carefully 
considered, and five lucky responses drawn at random will receive original 
Gateways artwork inked by our talented staff! Each question can be answered 
by marking a number in the appropriate blank. 

Rate each article in this issue 
of Gateways from 1 (bad) to 9 (great!) 
1 . From the Tower 
2 . The Tome 
3. Ninja on the Half Shell 
4. The Many Faces of Zocchi 
5. THE Tracy Hickman Interview 
6. Comic Book Forum 
7. Dateline: Robotech 
8. Fringeworthy: A Review 
9. Dungeoneer's Survival Guide 
10. The Cosmic Streetcorner 

Answer (1) for YES or (2) for NO. 
11. Do you find -Gateways easy to read? 
12. Do you like the overall content? 
13. Would you like more system reviews? 

14. _Do you belong to a gaming club, 
such as a high school or university 
role-player ' s guild? 

Where did ·you pick up this copy of 
Gateways magazine? 
15. Subscription. 
16. Got it from a friend. 
17 . Comic Specialty Shop. 
18. Gaming or Hobby Store . 
19. You stole it. 

ANSWERS 

How many people read your copy of 
Gateways magazine? 
20. One. 
21. Two to Three. 
22. Four to Six. 
23 . Seven to Everybody in Town. 
What is your age? (Place the first 
digit in box 24. and the second one 
in box 25. Any Centurions? 

What types of games do you play? 
(Check the appropriate box. ) 
26. Fantasy Role-playing 
27. Spy, Intrigue & Adventure 

·28 . Recondo--Viet Nam Genre 
29 . Science Fiction Role-play 
30. Alternate Earth Role-play 
Jl. Super Hero Role-playing 
32. Strategy & Tactic Games 
33. Comedy Games 
34 . Board Games 
35. ·eating Games 

Where do you live? 
36 . The bustling big city. 
37 . Out in the suburbs. 
38 . Way out in the country. 
39. Outside of the U.S.A. 
40. Outside of this dimension. 

1 2 3 4 S 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 

□□ □□ □□ □□□ □□ □□ □□ 
6 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 

□□ □□ □□ □□□ □□ □□ □□ 
31 32 33 34 35 36 37 38 39 40 

DD DD DD DOD D Comments __ 
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